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King County








Mental Illness and Drug Dependency (MIDD)

Oversight Committee 

October 23, 2008
11:45-12:15 networking lunch

12:15 p.m. – 2:15 p.m.

King County Chinook Building Rooms 117/119/120

Meeting Notes

Members:  Bill Block, Linda Brown, Kelli Carroll designee for Councilmember Bob Ferguson, Helen Halpert, Shirley Havenga, Mike Heinisch, V. David Hocraffer, Darcy Jaffe, Norman Johnson, Bruce Knutson, Mayor Pete Lewis, Barbara Linde, Marilyn Littlejohn, Jackie MacLean, Donald Madsen, Mary Taylor designee for Barbara Miner, Councilmember Phil Noble, Sheriff Susan Rahr, Kathy Van Olst, Sheryl Whitney

Others:  Bryan Baird, Edsonya Charles, Tricia Crozier, John deChadenedes, Manka Dhingra, Roopali Dhingra, Elisa Elliott, Beth Goldberg, Ian Goodhew, Heidi Grant, Roycee Hasuko, Betsy Jones, Terri Kimball, Amy King, Anne Koch, Emily Leslie, Leesa Manion, Cheryl Markham, Alex O’Reilly, Linda Peterson, Alessandra Pollock, Toni Rezab, Heather Robinson, Jonathan Rosenblum, Anna Samuel, Anne Shields, Amnon Shoenfeld, Lois Smith, Nick Zajchowski

1.
Welcome and Introductions, Shirley Havenga
Shirley Havenga, MIDD Oversight Committee (OC) Co-Chair, called the meeting to order, welcomed the committee and introductions were made by each person in attendance.  Kathy Van Olst was welcomed to the committee.  She will be taking over for recently retired Reed Holtgeertz.

2.
Approval of the Meeting Notes from the September 25, 2008 Meeting, Shirley Havenga
No changes were made to the meeting notes, which were approved by consensus. 

3.
MIDD Project Staff Report, Amnon Shoenfeld
On October 6, the Council passed ordinances adopting the implementation and evaluation plans. MIDD funds may now be expended for the implementation of strategies in the plan.  Letters have gone out to the community health network and other community providers notifying them that funding for people eligible non-Medicaid mental health and chemical dependency services are now available.

Currently, there are 10 strategies that are ready or have started.  The following is an overview of the current strategy status:

· Strategy 1a-1:  Increasing access to community mental health treatment.  Amendments have been completed and funds have already been sent out to community providers.

· Strategy 1a-2:  Increasing access to community substance abuse treatment.  Contract amendments have been completed and are out for agency signatures.

· Strategy 1d:  Mental health crisis next day appointments and stabilization services.  Amendments are in the process of being signed and should be sent out by November 1.

· Strategy 1e:  Chemical dependency professional education and training.  Contract amendments are out for agency signature.

· Strategy 1h:  Expanding availability of crisis intervention and linkage to ongoing services for older adults.  Amendments are in the process of being signed and should be sent out by November 1.

· Strategy 2b:  Employment services for individuals with mental illness and chemical dependency.  Amendments are in the process of being signed and should be sent out by November 1.

· Strategy 4d:  School based suicide prevention.  Amendment process was completed October 16 which now releases funding to hire staff for suicide prevention.

· Strategy 12a:  Increasing jail re-entry capacity.  Amendments have been completed and funds have been sent to implement this strategy on October 16.

· Strategy 13b:  Domestic violence prevention.  Amendments are in the process of being signed and should be sent out by November 1.

· Strategy 14a:  Sexual assault and mental health and chemical dependency services.  Amendments are in the process of being signed and should be sent out by November 1.

Several Requests for Proposal (RFP) are in the process of being written and near completion, and strategies should be able to start early next year.

Crisis diversion planning is proceeding.  A large community stakeholder group has now met four times, and smaller workgroups focusing on facility and location, back-door resources, transportation and crisis teams, and target population have also been meeting.  Four different groups have visited facilities in Pierce, Snohomish, Whatcom and Yakima counties. There are also plans from several members of the stakeholder group to independently visit San Antonio and bring back information on the award-winning crisis diversion system Bexar County has developed.

As stated in Ordinance 16261, there is a need to expand mental health court services to more residents of King County, in more locations throughout the county, without further fragmenting of the justice system for vulnerable, mentally ill clients.  The mental illness and drug dependency oversight committee shall review options for enhancing the delivery of mental health court services and recommend a proposed strategy to provide mental illness and drug dependency funds for mental health courts in King County.  In particular, the oversight committee shall recommend an approach to allocating the funds set aside in the spending plan for the purpose of supporting mental health courts.  The oversight committees’ recommendation for mental health courts shall be submitted to the King County Council along with and in the same manner as the mental illness and drug dependency annual report that is due April, 1, 2009.

Member comments:

Barbara Linde commented that King County district court has been involved in work done over the last two years leading up to the action plan for strategy 11b (Increase services available for new or existing mental health court programs).  Judge Linde fears that funds are too shy and raised concerns that strategy 11b be enhanced.  She asked if we should have an RFP process or possibly circumvent.

Sheriff Rahr spoke to the committee about forming a work group to complete the work required in the council ordinance.  The group would develop a strategic plan to present to the committee.

Helen Halpert is in support.

Marilyn Littlejohn concurred with Ms. Halpert.

Sheriff Rahr proposed the formation of the work group.

Barbara Linde suggested it would be good to have some OC members not connected with the courts on the workgroup.

Sheriff Rahr asked for committee volunteers.

Those volunteers included:

· V. David Hocraffer

· Donald Madsen

· Marilyn Littlejohn

· Judge Edsonya Charles

· Mayor Pete Lewis

· Leesa Manion or Ian Goodhew and/or another representative from the King County Prosecutors office.

· Judge Helen Halpert or Judge Sharon Armstrong

· Kelli Carroll

· Judge Barbara Linde

· Shirley Havenga

Barbara Linde agreed to chair the workgroup.  Staffing support will be provided by MHCADSD.  Judge Linde recommended the committee meet soon and report back to the committee before the end of the year.

4. MIDD Financial Update, Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget presented on behalf of Ms. West.
Ms. Goldberg began by telling the committee that the Executive transmitted the budget to King County Council on October 13.  It contained the 2009 proposed budget for the MIDD which fully funds the implementation plan.  Financial plan for MIDD includes the council decision to fund a new strategy reserve in the funding plan.
Included in budget is $16M for housing of which $6M is from 2008 and $10M from 2009.
A related component, MIDD money provides enhanced and expanded services to basic services provided by other funding sources.  The 2009 Executive Proposed Budget is balanced using a ‘lifeboat’ strategy which allows time to go to Olympia to seek a solution to the structural issues causing the deficit.  Depending on the outcome in Olympia, changes to the MIDD spending plan may need to be made.
Two programs that are in the lifeboat that could impact MIDD spending include Drug Court and Mental Health Court.  The Executive hopes that a deal can be reached with Olympia that will provide funding to allow all of the programs in the lifeboat to continue.
Kelli Carroll inquired if the two new strategies from the City of Seattle were included in the 2009 budget; Amnon responded that the new strategies are funded through the strategy reserve.
Any further questions can be emailed directly to Cindy West.
5.
Co-Chairs Reports, Shirley Havenga & Susan Rahr
The New Strategies Process and Timeline subcommittee has not had a chance to meet, and no chair has been selected.  Members expressed that sub-committee chairs should be a member of the OC.  Helen Halpert volunteered to co-chair with Barbara Miner (not present) and pledged to speak to her about it.

Co-Chair Havenga opened a discussion regarding a handout that contained public comments about the City of Seattle new MIDD strategies that were posted for a two week period of October 1-15.  She gave the OC the opportunity to comment.  No comments were made.

Sheriff Rahr asked that the comments be passed on to the County Council and City of Seattle.

Sheriff Rahr then added she thought it wise to continue meeting monthly between now and April.  She then suggested forming an agenda-setting committee.  This committee would be a forum where anyone interested could attend and where the purpose of the meeting would be to recommend agenda items for discussion at upcoming OC meetings.  She pointed out that it would be very helpful to have conversations regarding OC agenda topics ahead of time prior to the actual meeting.  More information to come.

Anyone interested can email Sheriff Rahr or Co-Chair Havenga about attending.

6.  
Update and Discussion regarding 2008 Housing proposals: Linda Peterson
Ms. Peterson and King County housing staff members began with the housing project presentation.  Those staff members were Cheryl Markham, Program Manager: Housing and Community Development Program (HCD) and John deChadenedes, Coordinator: King County Housing Finance Program in HCD.
The presentation included an overview of various funding streams in the Housing Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA), how funds will be released, and MIDD specific update regarding MIDD-eligible housing projects that applied for funding through the NOFA.  MIDD housing capital funding will be devoted to providing new housing developments for projects that serve individuals who have mental health and substance abuse treatment needs.

A summary of the diverse MIDD eligible housing projects in the region were presented.  Included was a handout that listed two previously funded MIDD-eligible projects with funding gaps that applied for a funding amendment in order to complete the project, and new applications for funding currently under review.  Details were given on sponsoring agencies, housing types, community groups served, program activities, the number of units at each site, project locations, total financing budgets, the current Housing Finance Programs awards (if any) and MIDD funds requested.  Every unit funded provides 50 unit-years of housing.  Funding sources in this NOFA include the King County Dept of Community and Human Services (including MIDD funds), United Way of King County, Seattle Office of Housing, A Regional Coalition for Housing (ARCH) and the Seattle and King County Housing Authorities. 
Joint application meetings were held with all funders to give information about the requirements.  Applications were due September 23.  The Housing Finance Section of HCD does a complete evaluation of all applications, with input from community experts, and DCHS staff with expertise on the services portion of the projects, including MHCADSD staff, to develop recommendations about which projects are most feasible and meet the highest priorities.

Once recommendations for MIDD capital funding have been determined, they are presented to the King County members of the Joint Recommendations Committee (JRC) for final award decisions.  The interjurisdictional Joint Recommendations Committee is composed of representatives of King County government and cities in King County, and makes final award recommendations for affordable housing capital funds administered by King County through Interlocal Agreements, such as federal Community Development Block Grant and federal HOME Consortia funds and Regional Affordable Housing Program funds.  The King County members of the JRC make final award decisions on King County Housing Opportunity Fund (HOF)-CX, HOF-DD (Developmental Disabilities) and MIDD capital funds, as well as any other King County capital funding that may become available for affordable housing.

Priority right now is to fill gap financing needs of the Community House and Valley Cities projects which have previously been reviewed and awarded funding by HCD, but need additional funds at this time in order to complete the projects.
The remainder of projects listed are new applications that are currently in the review process, with recommendations for funding to be made in December.

John and Cheryl answered several questions about the projects.  He said that most of these units are small and not suitable for family housing.  All projects will provide on site services to the residents.  Most projects will be “Housing First”, meaning low barrier eligibility with services offered, but not required of residents in order to receive or maintain housing.  Housing providers will need to have appropriate referral agreements for referral of eligible persons into the projects.  There is a team of persons across programs working to create a referral system into housing for high utilizers, such as frequent users of Harborview of Sobering Center and chronically homeless persons.  
Mike Heinisch asked whether it made sense to buy property and build from scratch or rehabilitate an existing building?

John answered that development is ultimately subject to what’s available.  There might be an empty piece of land or a run-down building on the market that could be acquired and remodeled.  Whichever way a developer goes, it is very complicated and expensive to develop units to serve homeless and MIDD-eligible individuals, as the housing needs to be durable, high quality and long lasting.

Linda Brown asked what resources were available to address the ongoing service and operating needs?  How do you do that with a 3-4 year process?

Cheryl answered that there are a number of different pots of funding.  $2M / year from MIDD for supportive services in housing, 2163/1359 documents recording fee surcharge revenue, Veterans and Human Services Levy, United Way King County ($25M initiative).  We are attempting to bring in as many resources as possible into one annual funding round for supportive services, operating support and rental assistance to projects serving homeless and MIDD-eligible persons.  HCD staff are evaluating service and operating needs of projects at the same time as the evaluation of the capital application occurs, and working with projects as they get closer to opening to fill any gaps in funding needed for a project to be viable and have an adequate level of services for the tenants.

Co-Chair Havenga asked when first putting combined funding package together, was there a percentage of funds for MIDD to be in the mix?

Linda Peterson answered that this NOFA combined MIDD funding with all the other sources available for housing in King County; staff make the decisions about which funding sources best match with each project awarded funding.

Co-Chair Havenga expressed her support for using MIDD funds for housing.  She also advised that other funding sources are approached as well so the perception isn’t focused solely on King County to fund it all from the MIDD.

7.  
Discussion and Possible Action on MIDD Strategy #16: Housing: Co-Chairs Havenga and Rahr

Housing Development: Strategy #16A:  2009 Recommendation was handed out for discussion again that was tabled in the September OC meeting.  Members were asked to move forward with the recommendation.  Discussion continued regarding the concept of taking funds not spent on services in 2009 and using those funds for housing development.

Mike Heinisch asked what the meaning really is for the final bullet point in the recommendation which currently reads as follows:

“Adding funds for strategies in 2009, and then having to take away these funds in 2010 and beyond would create a hardship for agencies which would need to hire staff one year and lay them off the next year as funding is redirected to other programs.  Similarly, it is not productive to develop and fund new strategies in 2009 with unspent funds from other programs, and then stop funding the new programs the following year.”

How the recommendation is currently written sparked a lot of conversation and concern among the members.

Amnon asked the group to approve the principal of unspent funds and take it on a one time basis and put it into housing.

Kelli Carroll expressed that Council needs more information and would not support this principle without clearer information.

Amnon stated that we currently have close to $10 million between undesignated and projected 2009 unspent.  She asked about strategies that won’t be done in 2009?  Without having that information, the council won’t be able to take a position on it.

Co-Chair Havenga said that we’re asking the OC to support the concept of spending unspent funds on housing.

Sheriff Rahr said that clarity is warranted for the OC to have a clearer understanding of what “unspent funds” are.

Amnon said that the Crisis Diversion facility, $6M/year, won’t be open until the end of 2009.  Also in play here is whether our providers will be able to hire staff, etc.  If the money doesn’t get spent in 2009, do we want to use it to jumpstart the housing project?  If you don’t have housing, then these programs won’t be as successful.

Mayor Lewis said that with every day that goes by, it’s going to become more expensive to build housing.  It’s one time funds, and housing is a critical need.

Co-Chair Havenga added that this is why moving this recommendation forward will be helpful.  If housing providers know that funds will be available, they will start working on developing projects.  It take 6-9 months of planning in order to develop a proposal to respond to an RFP.

Sheriff Rahr said that whatever recommendation we make, it still must go to Council.

Mayor Lewis said that conceptually he supported the principle of using unspent funds for housing, but that there needed to be more clarity on what constitutes “unspent funds” in order to respond to the way the County manages budgeting.

The group agreed to table the housing proposal and to bring back more specific language at a later date.
Sheriff Rahr suggested that the language can be worked on at the agenda setting meeting.

8.
Review and Action on the 3rd quarter 2008 quarterly report for the MIDD


Co-Chairs
The 3rd quarter quarterly report was approved by consensus by the committee without any revisions.

9.
New Business
No new business reported

10. Public Comment

There were no public comments.

Meeting Adjourned 2:15p.m.

Next Meeting November 20, 2008 Chinook Building Room 123
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